
Barbara Guinn, Executive Deputy Commissioner 
Krista Rock, General Counsel 
New York State Office of Temporary & Disability Assistance 
40 North Pearl Street 
Albany, NY 12243 
 

November 17, 2021 

 

Re: The Need to Re-Open the Emergency Rental Assistance Program Portal 

Dear Commissioner Guinn: 

We write to urge you to fully re-open the Emergency Rental Assistance Program (“ERAP”) 
application and portal for all low-income tenants living in New York.  

We represent law firms and the law departments of New York-based corporations with a shared 
interest both in access to justice for low-income people, and in the health and stability of New 
York. The relief that ERAP has provided to low-income tenants and landlords alike has been 
essential to both of those concerns in recent months. We believe that ERAP has the potential to 
substantially blunt the impending eviction crisis by compensating landlords for unpaid rent 
during the pandemic, avoid burdening housing courts with hundreds of thousands of nonpayment 
cases, preserve neighborhoods and communities by preventing the mass exodus of low-income 
residents, and give vulnerable tenants housing stability and peace of mind. 

Hundreds of our attorneys from more than 20 law firms and corporations have worked directly 
with tenants who are pursuing ERAP through our pro bono partnerships with Legal Services 
NYC. From that experience, many of us have witnessed how vital these benefits are. Our lawyers 
are eager to continue helping tenants to secure ERAP benefits, with more than 14 pro bono 
application clinics currently scheduled – but now on hold – with Legal Services NYC. (These 
paused clinics are in addition to more than 40 LSNYC pro bono clinics that already have been 
held.)  

We were disappointed to learn that the New York State Office of Temporary and Disability 
Assistance (“OTDA”) suddenly ceased accepting ERAP applications, on just two days’ notice, 
from all tenants across New York City, and the vast majority of tenants across the state. The 
tenants who need ERAP the most – the elderly, people with disabilities, those without access to 
technology or limited English proficiency, among others – simply need more time and help to 
pursue this relief. 

We appreciate the concern that ERAP funds have already been “obligated.” But according to 
data published on OTDA’s website, $1.1 billion of the obligated funds were unspent as of 
November 9 because landlords have not completed the necessary paperwork to receive payment. 
And although they have more time to do so, our understanding is that many will not, and that 
hundreds of millions of dollars will therefore return to the ERAP fund for new applicants. We 
also greatly appreciate Governor Hochul’s request for an additional $1 billion from the federal 



government to shore up the program, and hope that it will yield additional resources to continue 
paying ERAP benefits. 

OTDA should continue accepting ERAP applications while these funding questions are resolved. 
Thanks to “on the ground” efforts of Legal Services NYC and other legal service providers 
across the state, tremendous momentum has been created that has helped to educate communities 
about the availability of ERAP relief. This shutdown will hurt those efforts. 

Moreover, the continuing influx of new ERAP applications is one of the state’s best tools for 
measuring the need for rental assistance arising from the pandemic and anticipating the potential 
scope of the eviction crisis when the eviction moratorium lifts. That information, in turn, 
provides a strong basis for securing additional funding from the federal government and other 
sources. Importantly, having an ERAP application on file offers tenants essential protections in 
any ensuing housing court litigation that can further mitigate the looming eviction crisis. 

We understand that the ERAP program cannot continue indefinitely, but we strongly urge OTDA 
to fully re-open, and to keep open, the application portal at least until all federal funds are 
exhausted and have been redistributed and spent. 

 
Sincerely, 

Michael D. Fricklas 
Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary 
Advance 

Kathy Leo 
Chief Legal Officer & General Counsel 
Chobani 

Lucy Fato 
EVP, General Counsel & Global Head of 
Communications and Government Affairs 
AIG 

Joseph Wayland 
Executive Vice President and General 
Counsel 
Chubb 

Scott Meyers 
Chairman & CEO 
Akerman 
 

Michael Gerstenzang 
Managing Partner 
Cleary 

Kim Koopersmith 
Partner & Chairperson 
Akin 
 

Michael Heller 
Executive Chairman & CEO 
Cozen O'Connor 

Richard Alexander 
Chairman of the Firm 
Arnold & Porter 
 

Faiza Saeed 
Presiding Partner 
Cravath  

  



Grant Palmer 
Managing Partner & CEO 
Blank Rome 
 

Philip Inglima 
Partner & Chair of the Management Board 
Crowell & Moring 

David Levine 
General Counsel 
Bloomberg L.P. 
 

Neil Barr 
Chair & Managing Partner 
Davis Polk 
 

J. Kevin McCarthy 
Senior Executive Vice President and General 
Counsel 
BNY Mellon 
 

Andrew J. Levander 
Chair of the Policy Committee & Partner 
Dechert 
 

Sandra Leung 
General Counsel 
Bristol Myers Squibb 
 

Mary Wilson  
Managing Partner 
Dentons 

Patrick Quinn 
Managing Partner 
Jason Halper 
Chair of the Global Litigation Group  
Cadwalader 
 

Mark D. Wasserman 
Managing Partner & Co-Chief Executive 
Officer 
Eversheds Sutherland 
 

William Hartnett 
Chairman of the Executive Committee & 
Partner 
Cahill Gordon & Reindel 
 

John Adkisson 
President & CEO 
Fish & Richardson 

Isaac Torres 
SVP & General Counsel  
Carver Bancorp, Inc 

David Greenwald 
Chairman 
Fried Frank 

 

William Dillon 
Co-Managing Director 
Goulston & Storrs 

Donna L. Wilson 
Chief Executive Officer & Managing Partner 
Manatt 

Miguel Zaldivar Jr.  
Chief Executive Officer 
Hogan Lovells 

Jon Van Gorp 
Chair 
Mayer Brown 
 

  



Steven Sonberg 
Managing Partner 
Holland & Knight 
 

Ira Coleman 
Partner & Chairman 
McDermott 

Mark A. Steffensen 
Senior Executive Vice President and General 
Counsel 
HSBC North America Holdings Inc. 
 

Stephen W. Gauster 
Executive Vice President & General Counsel 
MetLife 
 

Wally Martinez 
Managing Partner 
Hunton 

Jami Wintz McKeon 
Chair of the Firm 
Morgan Lewis 
 

Michelle H. Browdy 
Senior Vice President, Legal and Regulatory 
Affairs and General Counsel 
IBM Corporation 
 

Eric F. Grossman 
Executive Vice President and Chief Legal 
Officer 
Morgan Stanley 

Roger P. Furey 
Chairman 
Katten 
 

Larren Nashelsky 
Chair 
Morrison & Foerster 

Dana Rosenfeld 
Managing Partner 
Kelley Drye & Warren 

Kimberley D. Harris 
Executive Vice President and General 
Counsel 
NBCUniversal 
 

Henry Walker 
Chairman 
Kilpatrick Townsend & Stockton 

David Cohen 
Executive Vice President and General 
Counsel 
New York Mets 
 

Howard Spilko & Paul Schoeman 
Co-Managing Partners 
Kramer Levin 

Bradley J. Butwin 
Chair 
O’Melveny 
 

Richard Trobman 
Chair & Managing Partner 
Latham & Watkins 

Mitchell Zuklie 
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer 
Orrick 
 

 

  



Brad Karp 
Chairman 
Paul, Weiss 
 

Luca Salvi 
Partner & Chair of the Executive Committee 
Sheppard Mullin 

David Flavell 
Executive Vice President, General Counsel 
and Corporate Secretary 
PepsiCo Inc 
 

Madeleine McDonough 
Chair 
Shook Hardy & Bacon 
 

William Malley 
Managing Partner 
Perkins Coie 
 

Michael Schmidtberger 
Chairman of the Firm's Executive Committee 
Sidley Austin 

Doug Lankler 
Executive Vice President and General 
Counsel 
Pfizer Inc. 

William R. Dougherty 
Partner & Chairman of the Executive 
Committee 
Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP 

Steven Ellis 
Chairman of the Firm 
Proskauer 
 

Eric Friedman 
Executive Partner 
Skadden 

Zachary D. Stern 
General Counsel 
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP 

Alan M. Klinger and Jeffrey R. Keitelman 
Co-Managing Partners 
Stroock 

Alexander Thomas 
Global Managing Partner 
Reed Smith 
 

Joseph Shenker 
Chair 
Sullivan & Cromwell 
 

David C. Djaha 
Managing Partner 
Ropes & Gray 

Christa A. D'Alimonte 
Executive Vice President, General Counsel 
and Secretary 
Viacom CBS Inc. 
 

Marc Elovitz 
Partner 
Schulte Roth 
 

Barry Wolf 
Executive Partner & Chair of the 
Management Committee 
Weil 
 

Peter Miller 
Chair & Managing Partner 
Seyfarth 
 

Tom Cerabino and Matt Feldman 
Chairmen 
Willkie Farr & Gallagher 

David Beveridge 
Senior Partner 
Shearman & Sterling 

Bob Novick & Susan Murley 
Co-Managing Partners 
WilmerHale 

 


